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PARISH CLERK: Sara Archer, 204 Monkton St, Monkton, Ramsgate, Kent CT12 4JN 
Tel:01843 821989    E: clerk@monktonparish.co.uk  

Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 
25th January 2021 at 7:00pm via zoom.

Present	Parish Councillors   Gilly Brown [GB], Davina Ransom [DR], Chris Ransom [CR], Claire Beavis [CB], Steve Bennett [SB]

In Attendance	Sara Archer – Clerk, District Cllrs Reece Pugh & Trevor Roper, KCC Cllr Liz Hurst, PCSO Butterworth, Community Warden Karl Aylett plus 5 members of the public.		
	

45/20-21	APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
		District Cllr Hart

46/20-21	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
		No interests were declared.  		
				
47/20-21	PUBLIC QUESTION TIME
		Members of the public were given the opportunity to raise any concerns/comments that would not be 		addressed during the main business of the agenda.
		- Concern was raised with regard to the delivery of static caravans to the Foxhunter and the 			obstruction caused in the road, particularly during school pick up/drop off times.  The Clerk would 			write to the Foxhunter and bring the issue to their attention.				Action SA
- It was suggested the Neighbourhood Plan was suspended for the time being rather than cancelling it completely.  Cllr Brown clarified the issue to be discussed on the Agenda was regarding the donations received to assist with funding the Plan rather than cancelling the Plan altogether.  For audit purposes, it would be proper to refund the monies held whilst the Plan is postponed.
Discussion took place regarding the progress of the Plan, and it was recommended that the existing document was adopted by the Parish Council as a point of reference and vision for the future of the Village.  A smaller Committee to lead on the project was also suggested and would be taken into consideration.
		
48/20-21	MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING
It was resolved to accept the minutes of the previous Virtual Parish Council meeting held on 30th November 2020 as a true record.  These were proposed by Cllr C Ransom and Seconded by Cllr D Ransom and duly signed by the Chair.
		
49/20-21	CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
It is encouraging to see Covid vaccinations are being rolled out via Minster Surgery. On behalf of the entire community thanks were expressed to the staff and volunteers at the surgery for the way they are handling this huge task with such efficiency and kindness towards patients.
Villagers will have been delighted to hear the very good news that the Heyhill Development was dismissed on appeal in December.
It was noted that building has now started on the 20 house development adjacent to Monocstune Mews. The Parish Council is aware of local concerns about on street parking and mud/flooding on the road etc. therefore villagers were asked to help the Parish Council to keep a close eye the situation, so that we can ensure TDC is informed if these terms of development are broken.
Building has also started on a detached house in Millers Lane. As quite a lot of mature scrubland, including some trees, had to be cleared, the site owner wrote to the Parish Council to allay villagers concerns. A planting scheme of over 200 native tree hedging and shrubs has been agreed with KCC’s biodiversity officer, and these together with bat and hedgehog boxes will be planted and installed to regain the loss of habitat. All of which is good to hear.
Mention was also made at the last meeting about broadband issues in the village. I am pleased to report James Prince (who lives in Gore St) has put a lot of work over the last couple of months into trying to resolve this problem via BT, and is currently working on two schemes, one covering the Gore Street to Millers Lane area, the other covering the middle section of the village. He has set up a facebook page where people with broadband problems can sign up and receive updates on what is happening. He has also written an article about the schemes in the Monkton Newsletter. This is quite a big endeavour, so huge thanks to James for all his work.

50/20-21	FINANCIAL MATTERS
a)  Members resolved to approve the Schedule of Payments which had been previously circulated as below.  	This was proposed by Cllr Bennett and seconded by Cllr Beavis.
		G. Brown - Tree Planting Project	 		£16.50 
Information commissioners Office - Renewal	£40.00 
S. Archer - Clerks Salary & Expenses	
Zurich - Insurance renewal	 		£656.49 
SNS - Office 365				£28.56 
SNS - Domain hosting	 			£78.56  
	 	b) The banking reconciliations for November and December were approved.  
		This was proposed by Cllr C Ransom and seconded by Cllr D Ransom.
		c) It was resolved to approve the precept request of £13936 for 2021/22.  There would be no increase 		to households.
		This was proposed by Cllr Brown and seconded by Cllr C Ransom.
		d) It was resolved to approve the budget forecast for 2021/22.  It was noted the reduction in fees 			received from the Football Club due to covid.
		This was proposed by Cllr Brown and seconded by Cllr Bennett.
		e) The refund of the Neighbourhood Plan donations were considered and all were in agreement to 		return the monies to the donors as soon as practicable.  
		This was proposed by Cllr Beavis and seconded by Cllr C Ransom.
		It was proposed a separate zoom meeting to discuss the progress of the Neighbourhood Plan was 		arranged.  This would be arranged by the Neighbourhood Plan Committee in due course.
		f) It was agreed to renew the insurance for a further year with Zurich Municipal for the sum of £656.49
		This was proposed by Cllr D Ransom and seconded by Cllr Bennett.

51/20-21	PLANNING
		All applications and decisions available online via the TDC website.  
		
FH/TH/21/0010 - Walters Hall Barn, Monkton Street
Erection of a single storey garage
Application pending, no objections raised

F/TH/20/1333 - 151 Monkton Street, Monkton
Erection of dormer to the front elevation to facilitate loft conversion	
Permission Granted

L/TH/20/1687 - 163 Monkton Street, Monkton
		Application for Listed Building Consent for the removal of two areas of damaged asbestos from ceiling 		in cellar
		No objections raised	

		F/TH/20/1669 - Plot 06C, Land West Of, Invicta Way, Monkton
		Erection of 2No commercial units and open storage (use class E(g))
		No objections raised, suggested tree planting in keeping with the TDC biodiversity plan and climate 		change.		

		b)  The correspondence received regarding the development at Millers Lane was noted previously by 		the Chairman in her report.  A letter of acknowledgement to the developer would be sent on behalf of 		the Parish Council.									Action SA

52/20-21	INDIVIDUAL REPORTS
a)  County Councillor – Cllr Hurst advised that any vulnerable persons are able to access the Kent Together service which is available 24/7 and will assist with any issues being experienced due to covid.  The traffic volume remains low at Manston and the service is operating well.
Ramsgate Port and Birchington Village Centre are operating as asymptomatic test centres.  Details for appointments can be found on the Gov.UK website.  Resident’s were encouraged to be tested regularly if they are visiting shops or having to leave the house.
Residents were also encouraged to shop local wherever possible to support local businesses. 

b)  District Councillor – 
Cllr Pugh advised that government guidance has been changed and now permits static caravan owners to remain on site with the site owners consent, due to the pandemic and not have to vacate the site for the 6 week period.
Business support grants are available for small businesses in the area.
No further news regarding the Coles Yard development, awaiting the meeting of the Planning Committee.  A written statement can be read to the Committee on behalf of a representative for the Parish Council or a member of the public.  Cllr Brown confirmed the Parish Council would submit a written statement as required.
Concern had been raised by a parent of a pupil at Monkton School regarding the inconsiderate parking of cars during collection/drop off times. Cllr Pugh would advise the Joint Transportation Board of the issue and advised anyone who was concerned to contact the Police via 101.
TDC are looking to provide emergency funding to Your Leisure £700000 – £1.5million who are struggling due to the virus.  A strategy to consider capping this funding was being proposed.

Cllr Roper reported that the TDC budget was balanced, however, some reserves would be used due to a decrease in the income received caused by the pandemic.
The business grants would continue and those previously in receipt of a grant would automatically qualify for a further grant.
The transition of housing stock to East Kent Housing was progressing well.
An increase in flytipping had been seen during the lockdown possibly caused by missed waste collections and the restrictions for visiting waste sites.
Cllr Roper also praised the staff at Minster Surgery for their vaccination programme.
		
		c)  Parish Councillor – Nothing to report.

		d)  PCSO Adrian Butterworth confirmed he had been dealing with breaches of the lockdown 			regulations in the local area.  Hare coursing and lamping remained a problem and should be reported 		using 999, offenders should not be approached.  Cold callers have been reported in the area, 			residents are advised not to engage with them at all.

		e)  Community Warden Karl Aylett was introduced and welcomed to the meeting.  He advised he 			would be a more visible presence in the village after lockdown and would attend any future meetings.

53/20-21	RECREATION GROUND
a) Cllr Ransom completed the inspection which was held by the Clerk.  The swing seats appeared to be cracked and the wood on the mulitplay was in need of replacement.			
b) Cllr Bennett confirmed he had approached the handyman for Minster Parish Council regarding the play area repairs and was awaiting a response.  He would continue to chase.		Action SB
c) Cllr Brown advised an initial exploratory appointment had been made with Playdale on 4th March to consider the options with regard to new equipment.  A budget for the project was currently being looked into.  Section 106 monies were due to be received which had been awarded due to the new development being built adjacent to Monocstone Mews. Approximately £17,500 was expected from this funding.  Cllr Brown explained that match funding grants were usually available, and in this instance, if the Parish Council allocated £7500 of reserves towards the project, potentially a sum of around £50,000 may be available for the project.  The monies from the reserves could then be recouped as a one off raise in precept if necessary which would equate to a 2.5p raise to each household per week.  In principle, the Parish Councillors agreed with this proposal as it was agreed that the play area is in need of refurbishment.  The Clerk would contact TDC in the first instance to request the Section 106 monies.								Action SA

54/20-21	HIGHWAYS  
a) Cllr Beavis confirmed the electrical wiring at the construction site was exposed and had been reported accordingly.
		b) Cllr Beavis advised the road sweeper had been requested to clean the western end of Monkton 		Street which had been hazardous from fallen leaves and mud.  She would continue to chase.
													Action CB

55/20-21	ENVIRONMENTAL
		The issue of light pollution caused by Thanet Earth was discussed.  It is believed the planning 			conditions may be being breached and requires further investigation.  The necessity to open the  			blinds to disperse heat was noted, however, the light appears excessive and not the 5% outlined in 		the planning conditions.  A collective approach from all neighbouring Parish Councils was suggested.
		Cllr Pugh advised he has raised the issue a number of times with Iain Livingstone, Planning Manager 		at TDC who has confirmed that Thanet Earth are not in breach of the planning restrictions.  He 			supported a collaborative approach to raise concerns further.  The Clerk would contact the secretary 
		of TAC and TRRG to enquire when the next meetings would be held with a view of including the issue 		on the agenda for these forums.								Action SA
		Cllr Roper advised he would make enquiries with regard to the environmental impact on the wildlife 		and in particular the birds in the area.

[bookmark: _GoBack]		Cllr D Ransom advised the public foot path running between The Drove and the railway track was in 		need of cutting back.  The Clerk would contact the landowner, Phillip Smith and request the 			overgrowth is cut.									Action SA

56/20-21	COMMUNITY AWARD
		The introduction of a Community Award was discussed in acknowledgement of residents who have 		made a difference in the village.  Nominations would be made by residents to the Parish Council.  The 		suggestion would be explored further and a scheme introduced in due course.		Action All

57/20-21	BOOK EXCHANGE
The Parish council had been approached regarding a village book exchange.  Claire Skinner was thanked for her generous offer to provide wood from Wickes to build a suitable box to contain the books and Ron Brackstone had volunteered to construct it.  A request was made to The Village Hall Committee to consider whether the box could be fixed to the wall of the Hall.  Cllr D Ransom would co-ordinate the project. 									Action DR

Sincere condolences were expressed to District Cllr Hart following the sad news of his Mother’s passing.


		DATES OF THE NEXT MEETINGS
		29 March, 24 May, 26 July, 27 September, 22 November



			The meeting was closed by the Chairman at 8:25pm.


                       Signed………………………………      Date………………………..
                       Signed………………………………      Date………………………..
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